
1. STRENGTHENING OF HEALTH SERVICES 

1.1 Planning and Development of Health Services 

During the period under review, several countries have successfully 
undertaken mid-term evaluations of country health programming (CHP). 
Medium-term health plans have been formulated or are in the process of 
being formulated. Governments are now endeavouring to extend the health 
planning process to the provincial and district levels so as to make it 
more relevant, and also to improve the managerial process for better 
implementation and operation. The monitoring and evaluation of priority 
health programmes using practical and useful indicatorsarenow receiving 
greater attention. 

The acceptance of primary health care as the key approach to the 
extension of health services implies, for most countries, the promotion 
of health and the provision of health care to all communities through 
the use of community health workers and the stimulation of community 
participation in health development. There is a clear understanding 
that primary health care is the key approach and not just an alternative. 

The extension of primary health care to the whole population entails 
inescapable implications for the entire health system. All levels of 
the government health services must be geared to provide the support 
needed at the village level, where the majority of the population lives. 
Training, supervision and the provision of supplies and referral 
facilities become essential activities of the basic health services. 

Primary health care in many of the countries includes the use of 
traditional medical practitioners, calling for a reorientation of 
thinking throughout the health system. 

1.1.1 Health P h i n g ,  Progrme  F o m l a t i o n  and Evaluation 

The health planning and management activities which began in the 
countries of the Region in the early seventies continued during 1979- 
1980. More countries joined those which had already applied country 
health programming for sound programme planning and management. 

The translation of the objectives of national health planning into broad 
programmes continues to help in clarifying the linkages needed between 
the planning, management and evaluation of major priority health 
programmes in a medium-term perspective. 

Early in 1980, an inter-country consultative meeting was held to review 
the medium-term programme in health planning and management and to 
revise it for the remaining years of WHO'S Sixth General Programme of 
Work. This meeting confirmed that several common areas of planning and 
management development warrant collaboration with external agencies and 
among the countries themselves. These include health programme 
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evaluation, the design and implementation of information systems, the 
analysis and formulation of current and future health policies, the 
creation of national foci of policy and technical support to health 
development (such as national health development centres or networks), 
the conduct of health services research, the provision of management 
training, the design and strengthening of support systems such as 
budget and finance, supply and logistics, personnel administration, and 
the planning and management of health services manpower. 

Three inter-country projects dealing, respectively, with research and 
development, training in planning, and information systems development, 
have continued to provide technical support to the countries in health 
planning and management and to provide back-up support to country 
projects. National training courses were organized and consultant 
services were provided in the field of information systems. Support 
was given to the conduct of studies on costs of health care and the 
financing of primary health care. 

A number of countries participated in a regional assessment of country 
health programing aimed at identifying the strengths and weaknesses of 
the process. As part of this review, national case studies were 
prepared and presented at an inter-regional seminar on country health 
programming held at Dubrovnik (Yugoslavia) in November 1979. Although 
it was evident that the countries of the South-East Asia Region were in 
the forefront of applying systematic health planning, much more remained 
to be done in extending this process to the areas of programme imple- 
mentation, management and evaluation. 

BangZadesh completed a review of its First Five-Year Plan and formulated 
the Second Five-Year Plan with emphasis on primary health care. A 
national training workshop for district-level health administrators was 
conducted in May 1979 in active collaboration with the Dacca university 
Faculty of Business Administration. National health policies have been 
formulated and a national committee for the implementation and coordi- 
nation of primary health care is being constituted. Preparations are 
under wayto develop a health manpower plan. These efforts are supported 
by a country project in planning and management to which a WHO public 
health administrator has been assigned. 

Buma continued its efforts to develop a system for the monitoring and 
evaluation of the CHP programmes under the Third People's Health Plan. 
In addition, a special analysis was undertaken to identify management 
problems within primary health care and the basic health services. The 
results of this analysis are being used as a basis for a management 
training programme for staff at all levels of the health services. 
Preparations are now under way for conducting the second cycle of CHP, 
taking into account the policy review carried out during the national 
seminar on health for all held in April 1980 and the mid-term evaluation 
of the People's Health Plan. 
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The focus of support to health planning and management in India was on 
training. A workshop on health planning organized for state-level 
officials stimulated further interest in training and planning 
activities at this level. A workshop on health economics and management 
was also held at the National Institute of Health and Family Welfare. 
This is to be followed by a series of state-level case studies in health 
economics which will form the basis of subsequent workshops. Steps have 
also been initiated to develop programme profiles. 

Indonesia is in the midst of its Third Development Plan, which was 
formulated by using the CHP approach. Extensive participation of health 
managers at the provincial level was achieved during the formulation of 
this plan and has set the tone for the future. The services of a WHO 
public health administrator, an economist and a statistician were 
provided to support the Bureau of Health Planning. The activities of 
the Bureau included preparation of plans and budgets, review of 
budgetary guidelines, evaluation of selected projects, analysis of the 
health financing system, collection of data for long-term policy 
formulation, and manpcwer planning. Formulation of the policy for 
health for all and designing the health services system constitute the 
major activities in 1980. 

Early in 1980 Maldives joined the ranks of those countries which have 
carried out the CHP exercise. A streamlined version of that planning 
process was used to formulate the policy for health for all and the 
operational strategies for the medium-term. For the first time, the 
community,and ministries other than health were also intimately involved 
in the planning process. A conrmunity survey was conducted and a seminar 
on health development was organized in a northern atoll. The resultant 
short-term strategies and programmes are lending support to primary 
health care. 

In Mongolia, activities during the year included the preparation of 
background material for the national health plan, organization of a 
seminar on health information, and the completion of programme 
formulation in maternal and child health. The national health 
information system also continued to receive priority attention. 

Nepal carried out a series of planning and management activities leading 
to a thorough mid-term plan review and the formulation of its Sixth 
Five-Year Plan. In addition, work on a national health manpower plan 
has begun, as has planning for the related teaching hospital. A WHO 
public health administrator assists in the development of the health 
information system and the design and implementation of health planning 
procedures at the district level. 

S r i  kmka followed up the CHP exercise held earlier with the detailed 
formulation of the health service system for the Mahaweli development 
area. Subsequently, a WHO management officer was assigned and steps 
taken to review and revise the health manpower system and strengthen 
planning and management capabilities at the divisional and district 
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levels. Two workshops in health management were held during 1979 for 
district-level health administrators with WHO support, and a guideline 
for district health plans was formulated. 

ThaiZmzd continues to strengthen its health planning and management 
capability through the conduct of workshops and training courses. 
Nanagement data in six selected areas were collected preparatory to an 
expanded programme in health management training. A mid-plan evaluation 
of the Fourth Five-Year Plan was undertaken in preparation for the Fifth 
Plan, commencing in 1980. The Planning Division continued to evolve, 
in coordination with other ministries, a process of integrated provin- 
cial-level planning. The National Health Development Institute, set up 
with WHO assistance, has already carried out a number of activities such 
as policy analysis and formulation, evaluation and problem-solving in' 
management. It is establishing a mechanism to improve the national 
planning process through CHP and promote maximum inter-sectoral 
collaboration. A national health coordination commission has been 
proposed for monitoring health development. 

1.1.2 Organization o f  Basic Health Services 

With efforts continuing for the strengthening of the health services 
infrastructure, the major emphasis has now shifted to the reorientation 
and reorganization of the health services system to subsente the 
identified needs of health for all. Activities have been aimed at 
bringing about improvements in the planning, management and evaluation 
of health services through appropriate training courses. Integrated 
multi-sectoral programmes such as the Mahaweli project in Sri Lanka and 
integrated rural development projects in Bangladesh and India have 
continued to make steady progress. Technical assistance in the form of 
expertise, fellowships and supplies and equipment in support of these 
efforts of the governments continued to be provided. 

In Bangladesh, the imbalance in the health services as between rural and 
urban areas is being gradually rectified with the expansion of health 
manpower, the health infrastructure and facilities, and the procurement 
and production of essential drugs. Since the rural areas account for 
more than 80% of the country's population, the Government has taken 
steps to strengthen the rural health services and support ongoing 
primary health care programmes. By the end of 1979, 244 thana health 
complexes had been established and another 46 complexes are expected to 
start operating by mid-1980. The referral system for the thana health 
centre, involving the sub-divisional or district hospital, is being 
strengthened. Thana health centres will also provide continuing 
education for primary health care workers to keep them abreast of new 
medical skills. WHO collaborated in the planning as well as the 
preparation of the curriculum and training material for the PalZi 
Chikitshuks (village doctors) scheme. This category of health worker 
will be drawn from candidates of either sex who have passed secondary 
school, and also from practitioners without formal medical qualifications. 
The training of the second group of 10 000 PaZli Chikitshake has started 
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in 100 thanas; 65 000 such workers are proposed to be trained. A draft 
manual for training this category of workers is being prepared. 

In Bhutan, through the basic health sciences project, the conversion of 
dispensaries into integrated basic health units has continued. The 
Health School continued to train health assistants, basic health workers 
and auxiliary nurse-midwives for the 31 basic health units established 
so far. A WHO consultant was assigned to review the structure of the 
national health services and to recommend its strengthening in order to 
improve and expand the delivery of health care. Through this project 
various components of health care also received attention. Another 
consultant was provided to review the water supply and sanitation 
situation and to make recommendations for further development. A third 
consultant collaborated in a study of the technologies used by 
traditional practitioners, advised on the possibilities of their 
practising modern techniques through orientation and training, and 
suggested measures for the integration of traditional medicine with the 
system of medical care. Assistance was provided in conducting a seminar 
on the expanded programme on immunization, which was launched during 
the year. 

In Bunna, the People's Health Plan, since its launching in April 1978 
starting with 15 townships, had covered another 25 townships by April 
1979, and preparations are under way to extend this plan to 35 townships 
in 1980. At the end of the planned period (1981-82), comprehensive 
health care delivery is expected to cover 147 townships, or 50% of the 
total in Burma. At the village level, there are 195 station hospitals, 
1107 rural health centres and 3335 sub-centres. In addition, 4000 
midwives serve the rural areas. 

The township medical officers and township health officers, who will 
function as managers at the township level, have been given orientation 
in the management and evaluation process. In the first year of the 
Plan, 666 community health workers and 300 auxiliary midwives were 
trained and, in the second year, 800 CHWs and 300 ANMs are undergoing 
training. For purposes of evaluation, collection of baseline data in 
villages was undertaken by basic health service and voluntary workers 
under the supervision of township medical officers and township health 
officers. As a built-in process, evaluation is carried out quarterly, 
annually and after each plan period, with a view to assessing the 
impact of the programme. 

In India,  in line with the ~overnment's health policy, considerable 
stress is being laid on the preventive and promotive aspects of health, 
with a change in the resource-allocation pattern from curative to 
preventive programmes. Each of the 106 medical colleges in the country 
has taken up one to three primary health centres as their rural field 
practice area where medical students are exposed to primary health care. 
To maximize the delivery of health care to the rural population, a 
separate division - Rural Health Division - has been established in the 
Central Ministry of Health and Family Welfare with the primary 
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responsibility of coordinating the efforts of the Centre and the states, 
drawing up plans and programmes, and undertaking regular reviews and 
evaluation. At present, primary health centres form the nucleus for the 
provision of health services in rural areas. There are about 5380 
primary health centres functioning in the country, each covering between 
50 000 and 100 000 people. It has been decided to upgrade one out of 
every four primary health centres into a rural hospital for providing 
proper referral services to the rural population. The community health 
workers scheme has been extended to 1689 primary health centres, and 
114 213 persons have been trained as community health workers. Attempts 
have been made to link the community health workers programme with the 
multipurpose workers' scheme to ensure integrated supervision of and 
effective support to community health workers in health care delivery. 
WHO continues to collaborate in the training programmes, in the 
production of manuals and in the planning and implementation of this 
programme. Village communities have been involved in the supervision 
of the activities of community health workers to ensure their better 
functioning. The programme aims to have 600 000 such volunteers, 
broadly on the basis of one volunteer per village, by 1983. Another 
complementary scheme in the field of rural health involves traditional 
birth attendants or dais. These workers, at the rate of one per 
village, are being given appropriate training to enhance their useful- 
ness to the community. Already, more than 250 000 such persons have 
been trained, with special orientation in family planning and welfare 
objectives. Further, with a view to making the best use of all locally 
available resources, more than 200 000 practitioners of traditional 
medicine will be brought within the programme for the delivery of health 
care in the rural areas. Towards this end, it is intended to provide 
special short-term peripatetic training at local centres, to equip them 
to deliver services within the overall objective of the national primary 
health care programme. WHO is collaborating with the Government in 
establishing and strengthening the rural health administration at state 
and district levels by organizing group educational activities. 

In Indonesia, steady progress continued to be made in strengthening the 
infrastructureof ruralhealth services. There are now 4353 health centres 
covering all kecamatans (districts). The existing 7397 unipurpose 
health units (polyclinics and maternal and child health centres) are 
being integrated to become multipurpose sub-centres. More than 80% of 
the Puskesmas (primary health centres) are now headed by doctors and 
91% of the target for the placement of para-professional staff has been 
achieved. The primary health care programme has been expanded to cover 
a total of 12 provinces. Several kecamatans and villages not formerly 
included in the programme have initiated programmes on their own. The 
programme for the training of trainers for village health workers has 
gone through the national, provincial and kabupatan levels. Kecamatan 
training teams will train village health workers during the first two 
years of Repelita 111 (Third Five-Year Plan). Under the primary health 
care programme self-learning materials for teachers at the kecamatan 
and village levels are being prepared with UNICEF support. A WHO 
consultant assisted in the assessment of the operation of the programme 
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during the last two years of Repelita 11. Manuals for village health 
workers and their teachers have been developed and are to be field- 
tested soon. US AID has provided $ 5 million, representing part of its 
assistance programme for EPI, to the Directorate General of Community 
Health for strengthening basic health services. Assistance was provided 
in developing the "Country Needs Assessment Document" and the project 
proposals which were presented at the July 1979 Meeting on the Financing 
of Primary Health Care Programmes in Asia. Training courses were 
conducted for 540 health centre personnel in the team approach so as to 
increase the utilization of the Health Centre Reference Manual. Two 
hundred and ninety-six mobile health centres have been established. 
Two workshops were organized to review the family health care prograrmne 
in 11 out of the 16 provinces where it is operating. A national work- 
shop on public health nursing and supervision is to be organized for 
nursing personnel at various administrative levels. Areas of WHO 
collaboration with the Government include analysis of existing health 
and health-related policies, demographic projections, and the public 
sector financing of health services at national and provincial levels. 
Plans to develop health centre reporting and surveill.?~ce systems have 
been prepared. Two consultants assisted the Sub-Directorate of Community 
Health Services in examining the content and utilization of the Health 
Centre Reference Manual. 

In Maldives, the emphasis continued to be on the integrated health care 
approach. The Ministry of Health has drawn up a plan to open four 
regional hospitals through external assistance; out of these one is 
nearing completion. WHO has been collaborating in the training of 
community health workers and providing consultants in clinical 
specialties. The Government has carried out a national exercise 
involving all health and health-related sectors to prepare for country 
health programming, which will focus on strategies for health for all. 

MongoZia, which has made steady progress in improving the state of 
health of its population, now lays stress on providing a better quality 
of health care, in particular, maternal and child health. A long-term 
WHO hospital architect was assigned to assist the Government in 
developing functional designs of hospitals or remodelling the existing 
ones, as well as to train local designers. A consultant developed a 
draft project document for a pilot primary health care centre covering 
Khubsugal Aimak. 

In Nepal, where 96% of the population lives in rural areas in difficult 
terrain, successive development plans have given priority to the 
provision of health care to the maximum number of people. The health 
services, which in the past were mainly in urban areas and the terai 
region, delivered mostly curative medical care through hospitals and 
other institutions. During the last few years, there have been 
considerable improvements in rural health facilities, mostly directed 
at the un-served rural population. A further significant expansion of 
the health services is under way, as the Fifth Five-Year Development 
Plan envisages strengthening of the infrastructure of the health services 
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in rural areas by the establishment of 810 health posts to be supervised 
by 48 district health offices, with a referral system to hospitals (one 
in each of the country's 75 districts). These will be administered by 
the four regional health offices. A wide range of activities were 
accomplished, including the construction or conversion of more health 
posts; the in-service training of personnel in health posts and district 
health officers; the training of community leaders; the assessment of 
the nutritional state of children under five, and the expansion of the 
innnunization programme. A WHO team, in collaboration with other 
agencies, continued to provide active support to these efforts. 

Bearing in mind the constraints posed by shortages of capital and 
manpower resources, the Government conducted a mid-term situational 
analysis within the framework of the Fifth Five-Year Development Plan 
in collaboration with WHO, UNICEF, UNFPA and US AID. This exercise 
was timely, as it coincided with preparations for implementing a 
village-volunteer, primary health care scheme with the support of the 
basic health services. 

Basic training of village health workers and community leaders has been 
initiated. A major survey of the total health system and facilities, 
from the central level through the district and health post levels to 
the recipients of health care, was conducted. This study, in which WHO 
as well as UNICEF and US AID collaborated, is expected to facilitate 
reforms in the health system under Nepal's Sixth Five-Year Plan. The 
survey has provided particularly valuable information in the areas of 
family planning and integrated health services. 

In S r i  Lanka, in order to achieve the balanced development of health 
services, the Ministry of Health is placing emphasis on preventive 
services and organizational changes which will result in the 
implementation of a strong primary health care programme throughout 
the country. The Institute of Hygiene, Kalutara, is being developed 
as the National Institute of Health Sciences, with a wider role and 
responsibility for training and health development. A pilot project 
for the training of community health workers was initiated in two 
districts under the charge of the medical officers of health. The 
village health volunteer programe, initiated in 1976, is being further 
developed. So far, 6000 village volunteers have been trained and are 
working. The Mahaweli Project - a major national development project 
with multisectoral inputs - continues to be developed in a coordinated 
way. The experience of this project will be particularly useful for 
ensuring intersectoral collaboration in health development towards 
attaining the objectives of health for all on a national scale. 

The expansion of the integrated rural health service infrastructure in 
Thailand in support of primary health care continued to make steady 
progress. The training of village health volunteers and village health 
communicators in collaboration with WHO has made considerable headway 
throughout the country. All 60 training modules for these workers have 
been printed and used in all the provinces involved. As of September 
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1979, a total of 96 932 village health communicators and 3992 tambon 
trainers have been trained. A training programme in urban administra- 
tion and planning for personnel from 118 municipalities was completed. 
As part of this programme, two senior health administrators of Bangkok 
Metropolis were sent to Austria to attend a course on health planning 
development with special reference to urban areas. The Lampang Health 
Development Project was extended for two years with US AID assistance 
for the purpose of evaluation. It is proposed to prepare a series of 
monographs on the experiences of the Lampang Project. WHO collaborated 
closely in this project in various aspects, including evaluation, 
education and training. 

1.1.3 Operational Studies 

" 
In pursuance of the objective of health for all by the year 2000 and in 
consonance with the guidelines evolved at the Alma Ata Conference on 
Primary Health Care, Member countries are making concerted efforts to 
develop result-oriented health services research in order to seek urgent 
answers to priority problems. 

Since 1976, when the South-East Asia Regional Advisory Committee on 
Medical Research identified health services research as a priority area, 
three research study group meetings have been held and have delineated 
several specific research areas relevant to the promotion of primary 
health care. WHO assistance was provided to a number of research 
projects in the Region. It was recognized that there was a need to 
enhance the research capability of the investigators to help bring the 
benefits of research to the people. Towards this end, a Regional 
Meeting on the Development of Health Services Research was held in 
November 1979 to give orientation in health services research to key 
persons in the health and other development sectors and in academic 
institutions so that they could function as a nucleus in their respective 
countries for the promotion of such research. The participants, who 
were high-level policy makers and research scientists, unequivocally 
expressed the need for the development of local cadres with capability 
in health services research. They also drew up a broad outline for a 
regional multidisciplinary course. 

In Bangladesh, assistance was given to the Bangladesh Institute of 
Development Studies in conducting a study on the financial aspects of 
health care delivery. This study provided an overview of the range 
of financing methods used presently, including innovative and experi- 
mental schemes. 

In B m a ,  as a follow up of the recently-completed Study on the Outcome 
of Pregnancy, including Perinatal Mortality and Morbidity and Low Birth 
Weight, a Study on the Application of Risk Strategies in Maternal and 
Child Care in Primary Health Care was initiated. Two studies, one on 
the role of health workers in the lay reporting of vital statistics and 
the other on the role of midwives in epidemiological surveillance, were 
completed. Assistance was given for a detailed study of the management 
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problem in the implementation of primary health care under the People's 
Health Plan. The findings of this study provided useful inputs for the 
formulation of a management training programme and the development of a 
training protocol. 

Assistance continued to be provided to India in studies of the factors 
influencing the adoption of practices related to the health aspects of 
family planning and in the development of courses in health education. 
The data from the Study of the Outcome of Pregnancy, including Perinatal 
Mortality and Morbidity and Low Birth Weight, are being anaIysed for the 
preparation of the protocol for the study on the Application of Risk 
Strategies in Maternal and Child Care in Primary Health Care. In 
collaboration with the National Institute of Health and Family Weflare, 
a five-day national workshop on health economics and management was 
organized in New Delhi in September 1979. The aims of the workshop 
were, among other things, to orient health planners and administrators 
in basic economic concepts and their application in the field of health; 
to identify cost centres and ways and means of effecting economies in 
health expenditure in the identified cost centres; and to identify areas 
of study in the field of health economics. A course in health planning 
and management for state-level officials was conducted at Shillong, also 
in collaboration with the National Institute of Health and Family 
Welfare, to expose the participants to the principles, practices and 
methodologies of health planning and to strengthen and improve health 
planning at the state level. 

In Indonesia, assistance continued to be provided to the study for the 
development of the disability prevention and rehabilitation component 
of public health care. The Study on the Outcome of Pregnancy, including 
Perinatal Morbidity and Mortality and Low Birth Weight, was completed. 

In S r i  Lanka, the study to determine the effectiveness of health 
education by volunteers in the family health education programme 
continued to make progress. Field work for the Study on the Outcome 
of Pregnancy, including Perinatal Mortality and Morbidity and Low Birth 
Weight, has been completed and the data are being processed. A study 
on Sri Lanka Health Sector Commodity Requirement and Expenditure Flows 
was initiated in November 1979. A draft of the study on the role of 
indigenous medical practitioners has been prepared and one on the 
manpower and health personnel management system is being conducted. 

A number of studies are being undertaken in ThaiZand. The study on the 
Outcome of Pregnancy, including Perinatal Mortality and Morbidity and 
Low Birth Weight was, as in other countries, completed and the data are 
being analysed. An experimental Study of the Impact of the Age and Sex 
of Leaders on the Implementation of Health Programmes continued to make 
progress and an interim report is being prepared. Studies recently 
started include: Application of Risk Strategies in Maternal and Child 
Care in Primary Health Care; pilot study of a simplified maternal and 
child health data collection card; factors affecting Rural Low Birth 
Weight, and the strengthening of basic immunization programmes in urban 
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communities. The following studies are under consideration: comparison 
of the effectiveness and impact of corresponding supervision between 
qualified and non-qualified health educators at the provincial level; 
survey of community and government expectations of health delivery 
system, and a pilot study on village and neighbourhood cooperatives. 
Assistance was given in the mid-term assessment of the Fourth Five-Year 
Health Plan. The results and conclusions of the analysis and evaluation 
would serve as a valuable input for policy formulation and planning 
activities leading to the development of national strategies and plans 
of action for health for all. 

1.2 Primary Health Care 

All the countries of the Region have unequivocally accepted the global 
* 

commitment of health for all by the year 2000 as their social goal with 
primary health care as the key approach. The thirty-second session of 
the Regional Conmittee, held in September 1979, reviewed the situation 
and evolved guidelines for the development of national and regional 
strategies to achieve the objectives of health for all through action 
programmes. To assist Member countries in this important task, a 
Regional Meeting on the "Formulation of Strategies for Health for All 
by the Year 2000 with Primary Health Care as the Key Approach" was held 
in the Regional Office from 1 to 6 December 1979, jointly sponsored by 
UNICEF and WHO. Twenty-five high-level national participants from the 
health and related sectors from nine countries attended the meeting, 
which was preceded by national-level preparatory activities in most 
countries, supported by WHO. The regional meeting focused on the 
clarification of the concepts and connotations of "Health for All by 
the Year 2000" in national terms, and reviewed the existing and proposed 
national mechanisms for developing appropriate national KFA policies, 
strategies and plans of action with particular emphasis on inter- 
sectoral collaboration and community participation. It also considered 
issues for drawing up broad plans for the period 1980-2000 for health 
development as a part of overall national development. The participants 
also discussed specific critical issues related to the planning, 
implementation and evaluation of primary health care as the key approach 
to HFA and identified areas for active WHOIUNICEF support. 

The deliberations of this meeting led to intensive activities at 
national level which consisted of critical reviews of national health 
systems for the purpose of reorientation, perspective planning, 
implementation and evaluation of primary health care programmes, 
resource-need analysis, and the use of appropriate indicators for 
setting targets and for monitoring performance. As a logical sequence 
to the December meeting, yet another Regional Meeting on Strategies 
for Health for All by the Year 2000, again jointly sponsored by UNICEF 
and WHO, was held in the Regional Office from 24 to 30 June 1980 to 
review the national strategies for HFA/2000 as well as to formulate 
the regional strategy. 

Political commitment and national resolve are indeed the primary factors 
in making the universal goal of health for all by the year 2000 a 
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reality. A significant milestone in this regard is the Charter for 
Health Development, which was finalized and endorsed at the thirty-first 
session of the Regional Committee and which has so far been ratified by 
five countries in the Region. For the South-East Asia Region, the 
Charter is indeed a milestone as it not only denotes a firm commitment 
to the cause of health but also provides a powerful mechanism to trans- 
late such commitment into reality. 

In BangZadesh, a National Health Council has been established to help 
ensure the implementation of national policies and guide the Ministry of 
Health in developing services, keeping health for all as the ultimate 
goal. The implementation of primary health care programmes will be 
guided by a central body which will be responsible for the planning, 
management and evaluation of health services in general and primary 
health care in particular. The Second Five-Year Plan (1980-1985) 
envisages the operation of thana health complexes, one in each of the 
356 rural thanas, as well as 4500 union health centres and family 
welfare centres. These will chiefly give support to the primary health 
care activities at the village level, in terms of training,supply of 
drugs as well as the provision of guidelines and supervision along with 
the domiciliary health services of the government health institutions. 

In  Bunna, a task force for HFAl2000 headed by the Minister of Health is 
being established to draw up a tentative national strategy with the 
participation of other ministries concerned, such as the Ministry of 
Planning and Finance, the Ministry of Agriculture and Forests, the 
Ministry of Education and the Ministry of Social Welfare. A meeting 
jointly sponsored by the Ministry of Planning and Finance, the Ministry 
of Health, WHO and UNICEF was organized for formulating national 
policies, strategies and plans of action for the future medium-term 
programmes and a long-term perspective programme for HFA/2000. The 
highlights of the primary health care programe in Burma include: 
(1) the deployment of two categories of voluntary health workers - the 
community health worker and the auxiliary midwife - and (2) community 
participation. The community is involved from the very beginning of 
the planning process and in the implementation and evaluation of various 
activities at the local level. The programme envisages provision of 
primary health care services through the recruitment of voluntary 
community health workers supported by the local community, and their 
training by the township health department. Supervision of the 
community health workers will be carried out by the basic health 
services. Guidelines, materials and manuals for teaching are being 
developed by the Health Department to support the training and field 
activities of community health workers. 

India places great emphasis on primary health care with increased 
allocation for rural health and the strengthening of the infrastructure 
at the peripheral level. WHO and UNICEF are collaborating in the 
development of the primary health care programme. Assistance from WHO 
has been in the form of fellowships, equipment and grants. The grants 
have been used for the printing of manuals for multipurpose workers and 
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the payment of stipends to district medical officers and the trainers of 
health and family welfare training centres. Support was also given for 
the conduct of a national meeting for the formulation of strategies for 
health for all hich, among other things, recommended the establishment 
of central coordinating mechanisms between the existing centres of 
expertise in the health and health-related fields with a view to linking 
them in a functional network to facilitate their contribution to HFA 
activities. Steps have been initiated for establishing a coordinating 
mechanism between the various ministries and departments concerned at 
the central, state and district levels. 

Indonesia is formulating an appropriate national health system, as part 
of the essential steps for the achievement of the objectives of health 
for all. Similarly, the formulation of long-term health plans in 
relation to HFA is also receiving special attention. Since the begin- 
ning of 1979, the Ministry of Health has undertaken reorganization of 
the health services to improve intrasectoral coordination and strengthen 
the provincial and regency health offices to ensure programme imple- 
mentation. It has been decided to establish a national committee to 
review and reformulate the basic health policies, to formulate the 
long-term plan and to design the basic pattern of the Indonesian health 
system. In addition, a steering committee headed by the Minister of 
Health and consisting of all first-echelon officers in the Ministry of 
Health, and a planning team with the Secretary-General of the Ministry 
of Health as General Chairman, are being established. Working groups 
have been formed, to which national experts in the health and other 
sectors will be invited as necessary. Assistance was provided in the 
organization of a national seminar to formulate plans of action and 
national strategies for HFA/2000. 

In Maldives, a national conference with the participation of represen- 
tatives of different sectors discussed priorities in health as an 
integral part of national development. Using this national dialogue 
as a base, a country health programing exercise was carried out, in 
collaboration with WHO, to formulate strategies and plans for achieving 
the objectives of health for all. The Allied Health Services Training 
Centre continues to train community health workers. In order to 
strengthen the delivery of health care, the Government plans to increase 
the number of community health workers from one to two at each health 
centre. Another category of health personnel - the family health 
worker - is being trained for service in those islands where there is no 
health centre. In addition, the "foolumas", the traditional birth 
attendants, are being reoriented for maternal and child health as well 
as general health services. 

Mongolia considers the approach of health for all as relevant to the 
country's health situation. The priority programmes enunciated in the 
national health policy cover the main elements of primary health care, 
and efforts are being made to draw up a detailed and comprehensive PHC 
package. A task force has been established to define strategies for 
realizing the goals and targets of health for all. A national committee 
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is to be constitutedto coordinate and prepare detailed and concrete 
policy guidelines, reformulating in more explicit terms the goals and 
approaches in the field of health development to serve as a basis for 
a national inter-sectoral plan of action. The English version of a 
booklet, "Health Law of the Mongolian People's Republic", which deals 
comprehensively with all health aspects, was published in 1979. 

The most significant activities in Nepal were the preparatory steps 
taken by the Government for the elaboration of policies, strategies and 
plans of action in relation to health for all. Action was taken to set 
up a joint Government/WHO Management Group to support and guide the 
Department of Health and the Health Planning Unit in planning, imple- 
mentation, evaluation and intra and inter-sectoral coordination, 
including the coordination of all extra sources of support. In addition, 
a National Health Development Council, a top-level, policy-making body, 
has been set up to evaluate the progress made by primary health care 
programmes and take corrective measures to ensure balanced development. 

In S r i  Lanka, concerted efforts are afoot to strengthen the health 
infrastructure in order to ensure that primary health care reaches the 
unserved and under-selved rural population. A multi-sectoral commitment 
has been made towards the achievement of health for all and primary 
health care has been accepted as the vehicle through which this will be 
realized. A National Health Council chaired by the Prime Minister and 
with the Minister of Health as the secretary has been established to 
ensure combined and collaborative action on the part of different 
ministries and departments. Under this council, a National Health 
Development Committee has been set up to coordinate and implement health 
programmes. 

In Thailand, the activities of the nation-wide primary health care 
project have been extended to cover approximately 15 000 villages in 
69 provinces. The primary health care administrative unit in the 
Office of the Under-Secretary of State for Public Health has been 
designated as the focal point for the national inter-sectoral coordi- 
nating mechanism. The Government has approved the establishment of a 
formal mechanism for the coordination of collaborative efforts between 
the Ministry of Public Health and the Office of State Universities. 
Joint ventures in regional, provincial and local development planning 
are also being carried out under the auspices of the National Social 
and Economic Development Board and the Ministry of the Interior, in 
which the Ministry of Public Health is closely collaborating. In 
addition, a National Health Development Institute with financial assist- 
ance from WHO Headquarters has been constituted. The board of the 
Institute will have on it representatives from other ministries, 
departments and agencies, and will have functional linkages with them. 
A number of national seminars and workshops for various categories of 
officials from relevant divisions in the Ministry of Public Health as 
well as from other sectors, were held. An inter-regional committee on 
primary health care under the Chairmanship of the Deputy Minister of 
Public Health was established with a full-fledged secretariat. The 
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Government of Thailand constituted an ad hoc committee to undertake 
preparatory activities for national conferences on policies and 
strategies to achieve health for all. The first in the series of such 
meetings was held in November 1979 in which about 100 persons from all 
relevant sectors participated. With support from WHO and UNICEF, the 
Ministry of Public Health organized a bi-regional (South-East Asia and 
Western Pacific) workshop on primary health care in June 1980 in order 
to share experiences among developing countries. Case studies in four 
countries of the two Regions were used as inputs. 

1.3 Traditional Medicine 

Most of the countries of the Region have recognized the importance of 
traditional medicine, particularly its potential usefulness in primary 
health care. Considering that the vast majority of the population, at 
least in this part of the world, depend largely on traditional 
practitioners for their medical care, it is heartening to note that 
traditional medicine has attained its rightful place. 

WHO has continued to develop and strengthen programmes of traditional 
medicine in the countries of the Region. This has been done through 
visits of specialists, the participation of educationists and research 
workers in international meetings and conferences and tours in the 
People's Republic of China (with UNDP support) and elsewhere. Research 
is also being stimulated in priority areas identified by the study 
group on traditional medicine of the Regional Advisory Committee on 
Medical Research. In addition, fellowships have been awarded and 
supplies made available in order to give further impetus to traditional 
medicine. A consultant who visited Indonesia and Thailand in June-July 
1979 held detailed discussions with the national authorities and carried 
out surveys to find out the place of traditional medicine in ongoing or 
planned programmes related to primary health care. In Indonesia, he 
participated in the Second South-East AsiaIWestem Pacific Regional 
Meeting of Pharmacologists, held in Yogyakarta in June 1979. It is very 
encouraging that the Government of Thailand has made traditional 
medicine an integral part of primary health care. 

A very significant development during the year was the designation of 
the Gujarat Ayurved University, Jamnagar (India), as a WllO Collaborating 
Centre for Traditional Medicine (Ayurved), initially for a period of 
three years, in order to make the maximum use of the expertise available 
in the Region. This is the first such collaborating centre in South- 
East Asia. Action is under way to designate a similar centre at 
Varanasi. India. 

The project. "Research on the Efficacy of Ayurvedic Treatment of 
Rheumatoid Arthritis",continues to make progress at the Ayurvedic Trust 
and Research Institute in Coimbatore, India. WHO arranged for visits 
of some research workers from Sri Lanka to this institute. 

Some important group educational activities held outside the Region 
with participants from South-East Asia were: a training course on 
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acupuncture treatment, China, 1 September - 30 November 1979; a study 
tour on traditional medicine with emphasis on medicinal plants, hosted 
by the People's Republic of China to exchange experience on the role of 
traditional medicine in the organization of community health care 
delivery systems, June 1980; an International Conference on Traditional 
Asian Medicine, held in Canberra (Australia) from 2-8 September 1979, 
and a Consultation on Potential for Use of Plants Indicated in Tradi- 
tional Medicine in Diabetes Mellitus and Cardiovascular Diseases,Geneva, 
30 October - 2 November 1979. 
In India, the indigenous systems of medicine have been accepted as 
integral parts of the country's health services. The authorities are 
very keen to develop these systems rapidly so that health care is 
delivered to the millions living in the rural and far-flung areas. The 
Government has launched many schemes to improve the quality of graduate 
and post-graduate education, promote research activities and the planned 
production of iierbalmedicines. Two important group educational acti- 
vities took place in India during the year - a national seminar on 
Ayurvedic Research, organized by the Gujarat University in November 1979, 
and the First Conference on "the Role of Ayurveda and Traditional 
Medicine in Primary Health Care", inaugurated by the Regional Director 
at the Institute of Medical Sciences, Banaras Hindu University,Varanasi, 
in March 1980. 

1.4 Family Health 

In the regional programme in maternal and child health including family 
planning, the emphasis is on promoting national efforts to reorient this 
programme towards the social objective of health for all. Technical 
support was provided to ensure continuation of the emphasis on child 
welfare initiated during the International Year of the Child. Towards 
this end, national and regional programmes for the care of the pre- 
school child in the context of primary health care were formulated at 
a consultative meeting held in November 1979. Based on WHO'S long-term 
programme in maternal and child health as adopted by the World Health 
Assembly in May 1979, stress was laid on stimulating countries to 
include concrete plans for maternal and child health care as essential 
elements of primary health care. Care during pregnancy and child health, 
family planning, infant and child care with added emphasis on nutrition, 
prevention of infections, promotion of the physical and psychosocial 
development of the child and education for family life were also 
suggested as important components. 

In the field of training in maternal and child health and family plan- 
ning, the main objective was to promote self-reliance through the 
strengthening of national capabilities for training all levels of 
workers. Special attention was given to the training of front-line 
workers and their supervisors as well as workers of other related 
sectors. A programme that received particular attention was the 
development of a regional teacher education programme in maternal and 
child health, which has as its aim the strengthening of the capabilities 



SEA/RC33/2 
Page 17 

of national institutions and the promotion of technical cooperation 
among developing countries. Continued support was also provided for the 
revision of curricula for the teaching of paediatrics and maternal and 
child health to medical undergraduates and interns. In addition, 
research in some priority areas of maternal and child health relevant 
to future studies of health services research continued to receive 
assistance. 

Various group educational activities in maternal and child health 
carried out during the year are described elsewhere in the report (see 
Section 7.2 Education and Training in Maternal and Child Health, 
Section 7.7 "Group Educational Activities" and Annex 4). 

Activities carried out in the different countries during the period 
under review are briefly described below with special reference to 
project targets and evaluation. 

In Bangladesh, as a follow-up of an inter-regional course in fertility 
management and maternal and child health care held earlier, a national 
workshop was organized and two curricula - one for peripheral workers 
in family planning and maternal and child health and the other for 
intermediate personnel (district and supervisory officers) - were 
developed with the support of a WHO consultant. 

To strengthen the maternal and child health services in Bhutrm, two 
projects to be funded by UNFPA have been formulated. One of the projects 
is designed to develop and strengthen training in maternal and child 
health and family health, since the major constraint has been the lack 
of trained manpower. 

In Burma, assistance was given to the family health component of the 
People's Health Programme for the further extension of coverage and 
improvement of the quality of maternal and child health services and of 
school health and nutrition services. Programmes of orientation and 
training for basic health workers, community workers, township education 
officers and headmasters of schools also received support. Fellowships 
were awarded for training outside the country to develop health manpower 
in maternal and child health to provide referral services for primary 
health care. 

Detailed analysis of the data on the perinatal study continued, and 
preliminary steps were taken to carry out a study on the Application of 
Risk Strategies in Maternal and Child Care in PHC. 

A WHO consultant was assigned during the year to advise on the 
managerial and training aspects of the family health programme and to 
review the organization of maternity services. The programme targets 
were achieved. 

In India, through technical cooperation extended to maternal and child 
health activities, support was given to national efforts to strengthen 
the family planning programme. 
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The care of the newborn at the district level was supported through 
national educational programmes for paediatricians at this level. WHO 
continued to collaborate in disseminating further the re-modelled 
curriculum in paediatrics and in demonstrating the integrated teaching 
of maternal and child health, including family planning, to medical 
undergraduates and interns. A WHO temporary adviser carried out an 
evaluation of the programme on undergraduate paediatric education which 
revealed that the programme has been satisfactory and the fellows have 
benefited and have become reoriented, but that less than one-fifth of 
the medical colleges in the country have availed of the programme so 
a .  It has, therefore, been recommended that the programme should 
continue and be strengthened by the addition of another demonstration 
centre, in order to benefit as many paediatriciana as possible from 
the "prototype" or "average" medical colleges in the country. The 
evaluation results have been communicated to the Government. 

The Organization continued its collaboration in the family welfare 
programme. A study tour for senior health administrators and 
obstetricians was arranged through an inter-regional project. Two 
other activities supported through the inter-regional programme were 
a Seminar on Social Distribution of Conventional Contraceptives, and 
a Workshop on Medical Termination of Pregnancy and Advanced Techniques 
of Maternal Care. 

The second year's data on the collaborative study on perinatal mortality 
and morbidity are being processed. Assistance was given to preliminary 
activities for formulating a research protocol for the second phase of 
the study. 

In Indonesia, through the project "Medical Services in Family Health", 
the development of an integrated approach to the delivery of family 
health services is being strengthened; observation tours to countries 
in the Region having successful programmes are being organized. Under 
the "Health of Family" project, fellowships are provided in maternal 
and child health and school health. A new component, "Community Health 
Nursing", has been added to this project in order to strengthen 
community health services further. 

The perinatal study which was started two years ago has been completed 
and a detailed analysis of the data is under way. 

In Maldives, a consultant assisted with the strengthening of the child 
health programme as well as the teaching of maternal and child health 
to community health assistants. The country health programming exercise 
carried out in February-March 1980 has set targets for improving the 
situation concerning complications of delivery and for reducing maternal 
and infant mortality rates. Accordingly, within two years, 50 per cent 
of the pregnant women are to receive antenatal care in the second and 
third trimesters of pregnancy and 50 per cent of all deliveries will be 
attended by trained women. The infant mortality rate is to be reduced 
from 120 to 90 by 1990. 
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WHO'scooperationwith MongoZiawas directed towards further expanding and 
improving the integrated family health programme,especially at the aimak 
level. Together with UNICEF, support was also given to pre-school care, 
the nutritionof mothers and children,and the rehabilitation of handicap- 
ped children. All activities were carriedouton schedule,exceptfor the 
tripartite evaluation of the programme by the Government,UNICEF and WHO. 

The first phase of the UNFPA-funded project, "Epidemiological Studies of 
Population Growth", was completed in December 1979. A review of the 
preliminary phase of the programme, carried out in August 1979, revealed 
satisfactory implementation of planned activities with an obligation of 
78 per cent of the approved budget. Activities related to health educa- 
tion that could not be completed in time have been carried over to the 
new project. During the preliminary phase of the project comprehensive 
maternal and child health services were established in ten districts 
with emphasis on the preventive and promotive aspects and on improvement 
in the quality of specialist care for mothers and children. Advice was 
given on developing a study protocol on the nutrition of infants and 
young children. A consultant in statistics assisted in the analysis of 
data from research studies completed earlier. 

WHO collaborated in the preparation of a new project proposal for UNFPA 
assistance which was reviewed by the UNFPA Needs Assessment Mission to 
Mongolia. Pre-project funding has been approved by UNFPA. 

In Nepal, based on the findings and recommendations of the UNFPA Needs 
Assessment Mission, technical support was provided in the formulation of 
projects, especially those related to the strengthening of the inte- 
grated community health project in the Ministry of Health, the service 
delivery system, the family planninglmaternal and child health project, 
and the use of traditional medical practitioners in family health. These 
projects were planned to start operations from July 1980. 

Assistance was also given in the further development of the health 
A manpower requirements in maternal and child health, mainly at the 

district level, through national and regional training programmes. 

A consultant collaborated in the formulation of a training programme in 
tubectomy (minilap technique), and assisted with the training. WHO also 
helped in the procurement of some equipment required for the programme. 

Another WHO consultant was assigned to the country to help review and 
assess the child health component of the national family health 
programme, to make recommendations for strengthening the child health 
programme, especially at the primary care level, and to identify areas 
for further technical cooperation. A research study on the growth and 
development of children, using the WHO Growth Chart, is being initiated 
as a follow-up activity. 

In S r i  Lunka, the UNFPA-funded projects, "Strengthening of the Hospital- 
based Family Health Services" and "Family Healthl',were revised in August 
1979 for further extension. A WHO consultant was assigned to assist 
with the execution of these projects. 
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As planned in the first project, 32 district hospitals have been 
upgraded through additional inputs, including equipment and supplies, 
and a further 55 hospitals and peripheral units are being upgraded in 
1980 to provide sterilization facilities and maternal and child health 
services. Further, a programme to train district medical officers in 
performing sterilization operations has already started. To promote 
family health in rural areas, a manual for family health workers has 
been published in English and Sinhala and the Tamil version is under 
production. To introduce this manual, supervisors and peripheral health 
workers are being given on-the-job training. Orientation and training 
in maternal and child health and family planning for groups of medical 
officers and paramedical staff in municipal areas is under way. In order 
to evolve optimal strategies for the delivery of family health services 
in the rural areas, field research and management studies have been 
undertaken in selected places. 

WHO'S technical cooperation in Thailand was extended, mainly through the 
execution of UNFPA-funded projects, for the further strengthening of the 
national family planning programme, which continued to make good 
progress. A consultant was assigned under the Regional Team on Family 
Health to provide support to the national family planning programe. 
The project targets were achieved on schedule. 

In the field of maternal and child health, support was given to develop 
a simple, effective information system for maternal and child health, 
including family planning. A pilot study of a simplified maternal and 
child health data collection card was initiated for this purpose. 
Support was also given to a study on perinatal mortality and morbidity. 
including low birth weight, in one of the provinces. 

Work on the WHO collaborative perinatal study was continued with the 
analysis of research data. Assistance was provided in developing a 
research protocol for the Study on the Application of the Risk 
Strategies in Maternal and Child Care in PHC. 

1.5 Nursing 

In the year under review, emphasis has been laid on the development of 
nursing manpower planning at the national level. Special efforts are 
being made to enable the integration of nursing with the total health 
manpower development. Despite all attempts to increase the number of 
nurses/midwives in the Region, there is still a shortage of these 
categories of health workers. To ease this problem, special attention 
has been given to the utilization and management of nursing manpower. 
Nursing activities in the context of primary health care are carried out 
by various categories of nursing personnel at different levels. Since 
there is still a great need for the training and utilization of 
different categories of nursing personnel, their role and responsibility, 
as well as their contribution to primary health care,should therefore be 
clearly defined. With the support of WHO nursing field staff, task 
analyses and the preparation of job descriptions have been undertaken. 
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Nursing Education 

In nursing education, continuous support is given to the countries in 
reviewing and improving curricula with a community orientation. A plan 
is to be developed for implementing a "conanunity health-oriented nursing 
education planning and teaching guideline" in one country. The prepara- 
tion of nurses in special clinical areas as a back-up service for 
primary health care has received greater attention. The development of 
innovative training programmes for community health workers has been 
undertaken by national and WHO staff. 

Nursing Research 

The need for nursing research is recognized in this region. The major 
constraint, however, is the inadequate number of qualified nursing 
research personnel. Technical cooperation among developing countries, 
therefore, plays an important role in this area. Special efforts have 
been made to assist in the development of research protocols which can 
be used to identify problems affecting nursing education and nursing 
service or to modify nursing education programmes to prepare nurses for 
their role in primary health care. Lists of nursing resource persons 
for primary health care in this region are being compiled by WHO. 

Nursing Service Administration 

In the field of organization and management of nursing services some 
progress has been made in setting standards of care and relating the 
achievement of these standards to the most economical and efficient 
ways. Activities have focused on strategies for the improvement and 
refinement of existing programmes keeping in mind community orientation. 
When required, radical changes and programme substitutions were made to 
produce a category of nursing personnel for utilization outside the 
institutional framework. 

d. 

Assistance was provided to clinical specialties in improving nursing 
practice. Examples are: neurological nursing; mental health/ 
psychiatric nursing; orthopaediclrehabilitation nursing, and community 
health nursing. Continuing education programmes were organized and 
national plans formulated for continuing education for existing staff. 

There is need to strengthen further the participation of nursing 
administrators in country health programmes and to develop skills in 
the planning and management of the nursing component of the health care 
delivery system. 

Country Activities 

The Organization has been collaborating closely with the countries in 
the development of nursing. The following is a summary of activities 
in each country, reflecting the needs, problems and progress during the 
period under review. 
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In Bangladesh, basic nursing education through 18 government training 
centres continues to show improvement. The preparation of teaching 
personnel for the training of nurses for primary health care was 
undertaken. A plan for developing a division of continuing education 
is in the initial stages and further details are being worked out. 

In Burma, an assessment of the pilot project on the training of 
traditional birth attendants was completed in December 1979. The project 
proved to be very successful as a model for training, and the Government 
has extended it to other areas of the country. 

During the year WHO consultants have worked with the national staff in 
India to develop specialists in clinical nursing in different areas. 
Special efforts are needed to strengthen mental health and psychiatric 
nursing in the RAK College of Nursing in New Delhi and the College of 
Nursing in Bangalore. The need to revise national curricula with 
emphasis on community orientation has been recognized. 

In Indonesia, a plan for converting more nursingfmidwifery programmes to 
the PK (health nurse) programme has been finalized. WHO staff have been 
giving assistance in planning the details of the course content. In 
order to prepare teaching staff for those schools which are planning to 
convert soon to the new training programme, some assistance is needed in 
the form of orientation to the concept of PK curricula, planning and 
implementation. 

The progress made by the nursing component of the family health care 
programme has been very satisfactory. The WHO public health nurse 
educator has developed the functions and activities of the nurse in 
primary health care, which can serve as a very useful guideline. 

A WHO consultant collaborated in the successful development of an in- 
service training programme for health centre staff to introduce and 
encourage the utilization of the Health Centre Reference Manual. The 
new project on nursing manpower development in Irian Jaya commenced in 
March 1980. 

The Government of MaZdives has decided to increase the student intake 
for various training programmes at the Allied Health Services Training 
Centre to meet the health manpower needs of the country. Emphasis is 
therefore placed on designing appropriate teaching strategies. The 
revision of curricula for various auxiliary health workers based on task 
and competency is under way. A task analysis of all categories of 
health personnel was undertaken and job descriptions for communityhealth 
workers and health aides were developed. 

In Mongolia, the translation of three nursing text-books from English 
into Russian was completed. A group of authors has been identified who 
will write text-books for middle-grade health workers. Seven workshops 
for 102 teaching staff were conducted at Ulan Bator, Darkhan, Gob-Altai, 
and Sanshand. The architectural design and location of a nursing school 
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in Ulan Bator were approved. Approximately 35 nursing graduates from 
the post-basic courses in teaching and administration became available 
to assume the teaching responsibilities in basic nursing programmes as 
well as nursing administration in various institutions. Much progress 
in the field of nursing has been made by the national staff with the 
assistance of the WHO nurse educator, but there is a need for further 
strengthening of many aspects of the programme. 

In Nepal, the training programme in community health nursing is being 
formulated for implementation in 1980. This will be the second major 
effort in the post-basic school. The post-basic course for the 
preparation of midwifery tutors is progressing satisfactorily and the 
first group is expected to graduate this year. A short-term consultant 
assisted in the assessment of existing auxiliary nursing programmes and 
the development of a community-oriented basic nursing curriculum. 

The Post-Basic School of Nursing in S r i  m k a  has a one-year diploma 
course in teaching and supervision in schools of nursing and a course 
in management and supervision. In addition, the National Institute 
of Health Sciences in Kalutara offers a post-basic diploma course in 
public health nursing. Much attention is given to basic nursing and 
midwifery education. The programme to train an increased number of 
public health midwives was implemented with the assistance of a WHO 
consultant. 

In ThaiZand, the nursing practitioner programme is being evaluated to 
strengthen the basic nursing programme in primary health care. Initial 
steps were taken to formulate and carry out nursing research. Training 
in research methodology has been undertaken by the national staff in 
selected nursing faculties. 

1.6 Health Education 

a, Health education efforts in the countries of the Region have steadily 
been intensified towards the attainment of the social goal of HFA 2000. 
The following is a sumnary of activities in individual countries. 

In BmtgZadesh, two WHO long-term health education specialists provided 
assistance during the period under review. One of them, who completed 
his assignment at the end of 1979, was concerned with the further 
development of health education at the central, regional, district and 
sub-divisional levels. To meet the manpower requirements resulting 
from this development, 114 sub-divisional health education officers were 
recruited and trained within the country, partly with WHO support, and 
assigned to the sub-divisions. Since the country needs a much more 
expandedand strengthened health education service, a plan was prepared 
for possible assistance from the World Bank. 

The other health education specialist, who left at the end of March 
I 
I 1980, mainly assisted in the development of health education in primary 
' +  health care and in the planning, initiation and development of the 
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post-graduate programme in health education at the National Institute of 
Preventive and Social Medicine. A short-term consultant in educational 
technology also assisted the Institute in developing curricula in the 
field of audio-visual aids for health education. 

In Burma, health education officers assigned to the divisions and 
townships as well as to the Health Education Bureau provide support to 
primary health care and other major health programnes. There are, 
however, constraints on account of limited manpower, equipment, supplies 
and training. A major programme to extend the present health education 
services in support of health care is required. 

In India ,  the expanding programme of community health workers with heavy 
responsibilities for health education has made greater demands on health 
education specialists assigned to the central, state and district health 
education bureaux. This, in turn, led to the organization of a national 
workshop on the current status of health education services in India, 
held in New Delhi in February 1980. This workshop was followed by a 
National Workshop on Teaching Aids for Health Education and on Health 
Education in the Undergraduate Medical Curriculum. 

The Central Health Education Bureau is also engaged in training the 
trainers in health and family welfare, and in assisting state and 
district health education units, medical schools and the National 
Council of Educational Research and Training in their health education 
responsibilities. WHO continues to collaborate in all these activities. 

The Provincial Health Department of Irian Jaya in Indonesia is develop- 
ing health education as an integral part of health services, and to 
facilitate this, health education units in the Province and the districts 
are being established. Workshops on health management and health 
education were held during February-March 1980. In addition, short 
orientation courses were organized in the provincial capital and in the 
districts and sub-districts. The WHO health education specialist 
supported all these activities. 

Following the country health programming exercise conducted early in 
1980, Maldives identified the educational aspect of its primary health 
care programme. A short-term consultant has been assigned under the 
inter-country project "Health Education in Family Health" (ICP HED 003) 
to provide technical support. 

The Government of Mongolia is engaged in the development of health 
education curricula for primary and secondary schools and teachers' 
colleges. In addition, it is proposed to prepare textbooks and other 
learning resource materials and also train teachers for school health 
education. The plan, which will come into operation later in 1980, 
will start as a pilot project and, based on the experience gained, will 
be extended to other areas. A WHO health education specialist has been 
assigned to assist the Government in this regard. 
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In Nepal, the acting Chief of Health Education as well as his colleagues 
are back in position after completing post-graduate training abroad in 
health education. With the augmentation of its limited health education 
manpower, Nepal is now expanding health education services in support 
of primary health care, environmental health, school health and other 
programes. 

During the year, S r i  Lanka made significant progress in the field of 
health education. The Health Education Bureau in the Department of 
Health Services now has units dealing with school, hospital, dental and 
community health education, training, research and evaluation, field 
studies and demonstration. Professionally qualified health educators 
are in charge of these units and have also been assigned to each of the 
superintendents of health services to support the educational activities 
in the field. To augment the existing number of health education 
specialists, 35 graduate health educators have been recruited and are 
being given a three-month training within the country. 

Training in health education is a major activity. In addition to in- 
service training, the Government is now engaged in the basic health 
education training of health workers such as physicians, nurses and 
sanitarians. Textbooks and other learning resource materials are being 
provided. WHO collaborates in these efforts and has provided two short- 
term consultants, equipment and supplies as well as fellowships for the 
training of health educators. 

The main thrust of the health education progrannne in Thailand is in 
support of primary health care activities in the provinces. The 
Government is now engaged in establishing regional and provincial 
health education units to provide such support. In addition, facilities 
for training, planning and the production of audio-visual and communi- 
cation aids have been established. Together with support to school 
health education, efforts are being made to utilize mass communication 
media. 

WHO is collaborating in all these efforts and is proposing to assign a 
short-term consultant to review the progress. 

The Organization also recognizes the important educational role played 
by health workers, community leaders and village health volunteers, 
especially in primary health care programmes. Efforts were therefore 
intensified for collaboration with the countries in the training of 
these workers. Since primary health care involves health education 
utilizing minimally trained health workers and community health 
volunteers, preparation of new strategies and new material for the 
training of these workers was encouraged. In addition, the pre-service 
preparation of health personnel such as physicians, nurses and sani- 
tarians in health education was supported, The Organization concen- 
trated on the reorientation of health education specialists to meet the 
needs of primary health care. At the same time, WHO also took steps to 
review the curricula for preparing health education specialists in the 
Region. 
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Efforts for community participation and involvement in various health 
programmes supported by WHO emphasized the need for greater research 
into health behaviour. Successive working groups constituted under the 
Regional Advisory Committee on Medical Research also identified several 
aspects for such research. Two consultants in social sciences were 
recruited to survey the current status, appropriate institutions in the 
countries, as well as available manpower. 

Research projects on different aspects of health education funded by 
WHO Headquarters continued to make progress in India, Sri Lanka and 
Thailand. Programmes of health education research on community 
participation, nutrition and environmental health, supported by the 
Regional Office, are also going on in some countries. 

1.7 Nutrition 

Following significant advances made in the past and the profound change 
that has taken place in the overall approaches to health as a result of 
the commitment to achieve the goal of health for all, it became 
necessary during the year to assess the general directions in the field 
of nutrition. 

Nutrition activities must take into account the factors determining the 
growth of children and be in line with the pace of health development 
and other related areas. In this way nutrition is seen not as a 
vertical programme but as a technical input for operational units. One 
of the basic constraints in this regard at present is the lack of 
appropriate information, although in individual countries sufficient 
data were available to define the magnitude of the problem. 

By means of published information, reports of consultants and visits to 
some of the countries, it is evident that the magnitude of the problem, 
the national structures, the causative factors and national commitments 
differ not only from country to country but also within countries. 

Against this background, discussions were held with specialists in 
nutrition in different countries and, in line with the objectives and 
strategies for the development of health services, a tentative frame- 
work for a regional programme on nutrition was developed during the year. 
A study of the composition and role of nutrition units in all countries 
of the Region was made by a WHO consultant. The Regional Office is 
actively supporting these units. The definition of nutritional inputs 
into the primary health care services is being pursued through the 
inter-country project, "Nutrition in Primary Health Care". 

National seminars are being supported in different countries of the 
Region, and the outcome of these activities is to be discussed in depth 
at an inter-country meeting scheduled for 1981. The Regional Office 
also collaborated in the development of the nutrition component of 
family and primary health care programmes. 
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The utilization of data sources in the development of appropriate 
surveillance systems is a priority for most of the countries of the 
Region, and the Regional Office has supported this effort by means of 
distribution of pertinent bibliographies, technical collaboration and 
through the regional research programme. Preparations are being made 
for an inter-country meeting to evolve general guidelines and discuss 
new approaches. 

In the area of specific nutritional deficiencies, WHO has lent support 
to the world campaign against goitre in collaboration with the World 
Food Council and UNICEF. All countries have prepared detailed 
programmes for the solution of this problem and have expressed their 
needs for external support. What is now necessary is to enlist the 
support of external agencies. 

During the year a consultant visited most of the countries in the Region 
and had discussions with research groups to delineate the priority 
problems and seek solutions at the country level. Based on his findings, 
the Regional Office developed a research-cum-action programme in 
nutrition. A workshop held in June 1979 identified five areas, includ- 
ing 19 projects. Nutrition in primary health care was selected as the 
priority area for short-term development, as its components would 
support the overall nutrition programme. Background material on similar 
projects developed both within the Region and outside was prepared for 
a study group meeting held in October. This group drew up protocols to 
serve as a basis for projects to be implemented in the different 
countries, suitably adapted to meet local conditions and requirements. 
Funds were provided to six countries, and in some with limited research 
facilities, technical support was given for developing expertise. 

Assistance was provided to strengthen the nutrition units in the 
countries of the Region. 

A consultant assisted the governments of Bhutan and Maldives in 
ascertaining the need for setting up nutrition units. In Burma and 
Indonesia, a consultant reviewed the involvement of the nutrition unit 
in the design and evaluation of nutritional activities within the 
primary health care system. 

The Government of Bangladesh has requested the services of short-term 
consultants to help in reviewing nutrition activities, in developing the 
curriculum and syllabus for a diploma course in public health nutrition, 
in drawing up proposals for research in nutrition, and in establishing 
close liaison among all the institutions working in the field of 
nutrition throughout the country. Financial assistance was provided 
for the organization of a national seminar on "The Role of the Health 
Sector in Nutrition Activities", held in Dacca in November. 

In Bhutan, a consultant assisted in the training programme for the 
trainers of school teachers who later carried out an assessment of the 
nutritional and health status of school children through the measurement 
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of heights and weights and the examination for anaemia, goitre and 
angular stomatitis. 

In India, WHO continued to collaborate in the two nutrition courses 
organized annually by the National Institute of Nutrition, Hyderabad. 

TWO consultants cooperated with the Government of In&ne&a in planning 
a nutrition surveillance unit and its organizational structure and in 
devising a system of recording, reporting and processing of data on 
nutrition surveillance. 

In MaZdives, where a country health programming exercise was carried 
out during the year, priority was accorded to the implementation of 
nutrition programmes within the primary health care system. 

A consultant assisted the Government of Mongolia in the preparation of 
a design of an epidemiological study on infant nutrition. 

In NepaZ, a nutrition cell was established in the Ministry of Health. 
A national nutrition coordination committee was formed to suggest steps 
for the integration of nutrition in all relevant activities of the 
health services. 

A consultant assisted the Government in formulating a research protocol 
on weaning and other foods using village resources. 

Assistance was given to S r i  Lunka in formulating a comprehensive health 
project for pre-school children, in reviewing the nutrition surveillance 
programme and in guiding the national staff in the preparation of the 
protocols for nutrition research projects. 

In Thaitend, assistance was provided for various training progrannnes. 
A national seminar was held in Kanjanaburi Province from 25 to 27 July 
1979 in which 50 nutritionists, scientists and physicians participated. 

1.8 Medical Care 

It is heartening to note that governments are seized of the problem of 
extending medical care to the vast unserved and underserved populations 
living in rural areas by providing medical care through hospitals and 
health centres. 

In Bangkdesh, a WHO staff member continued to assist in strengthening 
the Central Medical Stores Workshop to make it more effective and 
efficient to meet the needs of the country. He also helped to train 
manpower for other workshops. 

Medical care services are being strengthened in Bunna through the award 
of fellowships and the provision of supplies and equipment. 

A number of fellowships for advanced training were arranged for the 
Democratic PeopZels RepubZic of Korea to strengthen further the services 
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related to medical care, hospital administration and other important 
specialties. Supplies and equipment were also made available. 

In India ,  which has a considerable medical care infrastructure, the 
stress is on the development of interlinked referral services and 
logistic support to primary health care. Efforts continued for the 
strengthening of the different systems of indigenous medicine which 
form an integral part of the country's health care services. The 
Government is very keen to develop these systems so that health care 
becomes available to the millions living in the rural and far-flung 
areas 

The Government of Indonesia aims, under Repelita 111, which covers the 
period 1979-1984, to create better opportunities for every citizen to 
attain the highest level of health through efforts to deliver expanded, 
more equitable and more accessible health services, with priority to 
the low income rural and urban population. The main objectives of 
developing the health care system are to reduce mortality and morbidity, 
improve the nutritional status of the community, and ensure equal 
distribution and utilization of health care services. 

Although Maldives has qualified and trained doctors for the treatment 
of routine cases, assistance is required from outside the country in 
certain specialties. Towards this end, WHO assigned specialists in 
different fields - a surgical team, an ENT team and a bacteriologist - 
to Maldives during the period under review. The main aim of the teams 
was to treat patients with special problems and, at the same time, 
train national health personnel. 

Steps were taken to assign an electro-medical engineer to S r i  Lanka to 
assist the national authorities in planning and conducting training 
courses for technicians and also to advise on the installation, 
maintenance and repair of health equipment. Some fellowships were 
provided in medical stores management, in addition to supplies and 
equipment. 

1.9 Care of the Aged, Disability Prevention and 
Medical Rehabilitation 

Bearing in mind that 1981 has been designated as the International Year 
for Disabled Persons (IMP), the Organization provided consultancy 
services to Member countries to evaluate developments and to formulate 
programmes for implementing the objectives and goals of IYDP. In August 
1979, an inter-country Seminar on the Prevention and Control of 
Accidents was organized with 23 participants from 8 countries of the 
Region, to assess the magnitude of the problem and the existing 
facilities and to plan regional and national strategies for the 
prevention and control of domestic, occupational, traffic and other 
accidents. A medium-term programme was formulated for the health care 
of the elderly. Two participants (one each from India and Thailand) 
attended the Preparatory Meeting for the WHO Conference on Road Traffic 
Accidents in Developing Countries held in Paris in December 1979. 
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As for activities during the year in the various countries, the 
Institute for Disability, Prevention and Rehabilitation in Bangladesh 
continued to make satisfactory progress. 

A WHO-sponsored National Seminar on Community Programme for Disability 
Prevention and Rehabilitation, held in Rangoon, B m  (3-7 December 
1979), reviewed the existing situation,assessed the facilities and drew 
up a detailed national plan, including recommendations on legislation 
for disability prevention and rehabilitation. 

A specialist from India participated in an Informal Consultation on 
Community Training for the Disabled, held in Mexico in November 1979 to 
discuss the practical possibilities of implementing rehabilitation 
programmes in developing countries and to draft a manual on "Training 
the Disabled in the Community". This field manual is being tested in 
Trivandrum. Preliminary preparations were made for conducting a 
national meeting on the prevention of traffic accidents. The training 
of orthotic and prosthetic technicians at the National Institute of 
Prosthetic and Orthotic Training in Orissa and the development of the 
satellite centres affiliated to the orthotic and prosthetic manufactur- 
ing corporation, ALIMCO, Kanpur, progressed satisfactorily. At St. 
Martha's Hospital in Bangalore, the World Rehabilitation Fund conducted 
the annual prosthetic training course. Physical facilities at the 
Institute of Rehabilitation and the Hemiplegia Centre in Lucknow were 
organized and training courses were being planned. 

A national meeting for planning disability and rehabilitation facilities 
was organized in Indones'b in which more than 300 health personnel 
participated. The Regional Office provided documentation and background 
material for this meeting. The World Rehabilitation Fund awarded 
fellowships for training and collaborated in the development of rehabi- 
litation activities in hospitals in Jakarta, Bandung, Surabaya, Manado 
and Solo. 

In MongoZia, the training of health personnel and the organization of 
services for accidents, disability prevention and medical rehabilitation 
continued to make progress. 

In Nepal, a multisectoral and multidisciplinary group prepared a draft 
national plan for disability prevention and medical rehabilitation. 
Action was initiated for exploring the availability of extrabudgetary 
resources for the implementation of this plan. 

Community-oriented disability prevention and rehabilitation services at 
Ragama Hospital in S r i  M k a  were developing satisfactorily. A staff 
member of the School of Physiotherapy and Occupational Therapy, Colombo, 
assisted in the preparation of a manual on "Training the Disabled in the 
Community". 

In Thailand, a national meeting was organized to review the problem of 
traffic accidents and formulate a plan of action for the prevention and 
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management of emergencies. The training of health and allied personnel 
and the expansion of rehabilitation facilities at the intermediate and 
central levels of health care continued to record progress. 

Member States were requested to organize national meetings to review 
developments and prepare national plans for the health care of the aged, 
disability prevention and rehabilitation as an integral part of primary 
health care in the overall context of health for all. A consultant is 
under recruitment to assist in the planning and development of these 
programes. 

1.10 Oral Health 

The problems connected with oral health are receiving increasing 
P 

attention in the countries of the Region. Although the dental health 
care of the people in many of the countries continues to be unsatis- 
factory, with growing awareness of the importance of public health 
dentistry and of oral health, governments are promoting programmes in 
this area with particular emphasis on the community aspects. 

Under the oral health project in Bangladesh, the curriculum for the 
bachelor's course in dental medicine has been reviewed with the accent 
on preventive dentistry. This project will also help improve the 
facilities at the Dacca Dental College. A national path-finder survey 
of oral health was conducted and a number of students were examined. 
Further assistance is planned, amongst other things, in organizing and 
conducting the training of dental health workers and also for a nation- 
wide programme of oral health education. 

In India, WHO collaborated in conducting a national Workshop on Dental 
Diseases and Orofacila Anomalies in Children, in November 1979 in 
New Delhi. 

..~. To mark the 20th anniversary of the Faculty of Dentistry, University of 
Padjadjaran, Bandung, Indonesia, a symposium on the comprehensive 
management of paediatric patients was organized in September 1979. 
Several specialists from other countries also participated in this 
important activity, the subject of which was specially chosen to 
commemorate the International Year of the Child (1979). It is proposed 
to provide assistance in setting standards needed for epidemiological 
studies of oral diseases and for the integration of dental health in 
primary health care. 

In Sri knka,anisland-wide field training programme for school dental 
nurses in dental health education and prevention was completed. 
Workshops were held in various parts of the country, with field practice 
forming the core of the programme. As a result of these activities, 
emphasis is now placed on a prevention-oriented, community-based oral 
health care delivery system. The Government has developed a new 
project, "Preventive Oral Health Care in the Delivery of Primary Health 
Care in Sri Lanka". Steps were taken to implement progrannnes promoting 
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dental hygiene in the primary schools of Colombo. Further assistance 
is proposed for developing a national plan in preventive dental health 
and for strengthening dental health education. 

In ThaiZand, the oral disease programmes on the effect of chlorhexidine 
and fluoridated chewing gum are proceeding according to plan. In 
addition to financial assistance, the services of a specialist were 
provided to collaborate with the Government in the preparation and 
conduct of a national workshop on educational materials for dental 
health education, which was held in Bangkok in December 1979. 

The project document for the establishment of a Regional Training and 
Demonstration Centre in Oral Health in Chiang Mai was finalized and 
signed by the Government. The Division of Dental Health has developed., 
in collaboration with WHO, a plan of activities for the Centre for 1980, 
1981 and 1982. 

A national conference on primary health care, held in Bangkok in 
November 1979, identified four more essential elements of primary health 
care that need strengthening, dental health being one of them. 

1.11 Mental Health, Drug Dependence and Alcohol-related Problems 

Evidence increasingly continues to project the importance of this major 
programme area, not only in terms of the Organization's new programme 
classification structure but also as reflected by the greater attention 
and growing commitment that it commands in many Member countries. This 
area, which includes the prevention, treatment and rehabilitation of 
mental and neurological disorders, drug dependence and alcohol-related 
problems, is concerned also with the mental health implications of 
social, economic and environmental development, so much in evidence in 
this region. 

WHO, through its coordinating mechanisms at global and regional levels, 
has actively promoted and supported national policy formulation. In a 
number of countries this has led to commitments to include mental health 
as a component of primary health care and to take it into consideration 
in the development of strategies towards health for all. 

Collaboration within the Region in the important area of drug dependence, 
treatment and rehabilitation has continued and has extended to inter- 
regional activities with particular reference to narcotic drugs. It is, 
however, not without concern that attention is shifting to the emerging 
problems of other drug abuses and problems related to the increasing 
consumption of alcohol. Developing countries are by no means immune 
from these known hazards of industrialized societies. Important 
contributions have been made by countries in the Region to global and 
regional collaborative activities in all these fields, while some 
national programmes, too, have been developing satisfactorily. 

The commitment of Member countries to the integration of mental health 
activities is being pursued at different levels of the determination and 
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implementation of national policy. The Organization's medium-term 
programme in mental health has taken these developments into account. 

The Regional Office, under an inter-country project on mental health, 
supported the attendance of national representatives at a joint study 
meeting on child mental health convened by UNICEF, WHO and non-govern- 
mental organizations in Salzburg, Austria, in July 1979. The outcome 
of this meeting, leading to activities in child mental health and 
psychosocial development, is important for countries with relatively 
high percentages of children and young people among their population. 

In Bangtadesh, the second and third in the annual series of national 
workshops on mental health were held late in 1979. A consultant 
assisted these workshops, which help in the implementation of the 
national plan to integrate mental health in the general health services 
and in primary health care. 

A mental health service and training centre has been opened in Dacca 
with WHO support to provide training to all categories of health 
workers and those in other disciplines in community mental health. 
It will also be a focal point for specialist training in the country. 
A vehicle has been provided to this centre by the Yugoslav voluntary 
organization, "Hungry Child". 

Key national personnel have attended appropriate regional and global 
training programmes in community and social psychiatry on WHO 
fellowships. 

The mental health programme in B m  continues to receive WHO support 
through the United Nations/Burma Programme on Drug Abuse Control. 
Psychiatric centres in Rangoon and Mandalay play an important role in 
the provision of services and the training of staff. 

-. The extension of mental health services beyond these psychiatric centres 
to general hospitals and to other townships continues. The post- 
graduate training programme is now well established and there has been 
a perceptible increase in specialist manpower now available. 

In India, a series of national workshops on various aspects of mental 
health were held, with WHO support. 

At the National Institute of Mental Health and Neurosciences, Bangalore, 
which during the year celebrated its 25th anniversary, national meetings 
were held on post-graduate psychiatric education, and training given in 
clinical psychology. 

A meeting was convened by the Ministry of Health with WHO support to 
prepare a national plan for mental retardation services in the country. 
This meeting brought together representatives from not only the health 
sector, but also education and welfare and the national non-governmental 
organizations concerned with mentally retarded adults and children. 
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International collaboration in WHO activities within the medium-term 
programme in mental health continued to be strongly supported by a 
number of centres in India. Collaborative work includes the development 
of community mental health services and of manpower for mental health, 
as well as biomedical and pharmacological research. 

Two national centres for collaborative research and training in the 
neurosciences have been designated and recognized by WHO at TN Medical 
College and BYL Nair Charitable Hospital, Bombay, and the Institute of 
Neurology, Madras Medical College and Government General Hospital, 
Madras. These centres will provide the necessary linkages for the 
global programme on neurosciences being developed with emphasis on the 
needs of developing countries and the neurological problems of tropical 
diseases. 7 

With WHO support, the Directorate of Mental Health in Indonesia held a 
national mental health teaching seminar on traditional healing with 
specific reference to psycho-socio-cultural mechanisms. Three consultants 
assisted in the conduct of the seminar, which was attended by partici- 
pants from the health and related disciplines. Observers from other 
ASEAN countries also attended this seminar. 

As the implementation of the national mental health plan proceeds, the 
rate of integration of mental health in the general health services is 
increasing. Together with the programme of integration in primary health 
care centres (PUSKeSMAS), there is now a programme for integrating 
mental health into district general hospitals. The framework for the 
collection of data on mental health is being established gradually to 
cover the new facilities and services. 

In Jakarta, an ambitious and innovative project on community mental 
health is being developed jointly by the Jakarta Metropolitan Health 
Department, the Directorate of Mental Health of the Ministry of Public 
Health, the Department of Psychiatry and the Faculty of Public Health 
of the University of Indonesia. This project is being developed through 
multisectoral coordination among all government, public, metropolitan, 
private and voluntary agencies in the city. A multidisciplinary team is 
being developed to which WHO is providing technical support and 
assistance. 

The Directorate of Mental Health of the Department of Medical Care in 
the Ministry of Health is being designated as a WHO Collaborating Centre 
for Research and Training in Mental Health. This centre will provide an 
additional base in the Region for training in community mental health 
and for international collaborative activities within the WHO medium- 
term programme. 

In Mongolia, following the pattern of implementation of the national 
mental health plan, WHO continues to provide support mainly through the 
fellowships programme for specialist manpower. This year a national 
staff member is to receive training in forensic psychiatric preparatory 
to the establishment of services and training in this discipline. 
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A WHO grant was provided in 1979 to assist the national activities 
undertaken to mark the twentieth year of the commencement of neuro- 
psychiatric services in the country. 

The national advisory body on mental health established in S r i  Lanka 
during 1979 has been the focus for the development and implementation 
of national policy. Most of the major provincial. general hospitals now 
have functioning psychiatric units and at least one of the base 
hospitals has a psychiatrist attached to it. WHO support to the 
development of these services is being increased. Two consultants have 
been advising on the general administration of the two mental hospitals 
at Angoda and Mulleriyawa and have made recommendations for using these 
hospitals in the countrywide mental health service. 

The Post-graduate Institute of Medicine has introduced higher examina- 
tions in psychiatry, and the first part of these examinations was 
conducted in June 1980. WHO has, for many years, been assisting in the 
establishment of country-based specialty training. With this aim now 
realized, support will be increasingly directed at strengthening the 
necessary services. 

WHO support has continued to the University Department of Psychiatry in 
Colombo and useful epidemiological data on the use and needs for mental 
health services are now available for evaluation and the planning of 
appropriate services. 

In Thailand, the first national seminar on mental health was held in 
March 1980 with WHO support. Participants from many sectors and 
disciplines, including health education, justice, religion, administra- 
tion and planning, and voluntary and private mental health agencies made 
recommendations for a national mental health policy to improve and 
promote a comprehensive community-based mental health programme. 

The Division of Mental Health of the Ministry of Public Health is 
collaborating in two global projects. The monitoring of mental health 
needs, a project designed to establish the basic recording of mental 
health data for the evaluation and planning of mental health services, 
is being extended to two additional districts. The second project 
concerns the assessment of danger in forensic and administrative 
psychiatry. Case studies and assessment procedures are being reviewed 
in a number of countries including Thailand, which is the only country 
in this region with a functional and designated forensic psychiatry 
service. 

Drug Dependence and AZcohoZ-related ProbZems 

With assistance from the United Nations/Burma Programme for Drug Abuse 
Control, the renovation and construction of the Drug Treatment Centre 
at Mandalay has been completed and the Centre has been functioning since 
1 January 1980. Since the beginning of this programme, the Health 
Department has continued to make substantial improvements in treatment 
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facilities at centres located in major drug-affected areas, with UNFDAC 
support. 

Six doctors responsible for drug addiction treatment in provincial 
hospitals attended a WHO training course on "Treatment and Rehabili- 
tation of Drug Dependent Persons" held in Hong Kong in November 1979. 
The Department of Health organized in Rangoon a national Seminar on 
Drug Dependency in September 1979. This meeting brought together health 
personnel from the 14 states and divisions to review major aspects of 
the drug abuse problems in the country. The participants recornended 
the strategy for the utilization of all resources made available 
nationally and from the United Nations and other agencies. 

In Thailand, the health sector of the United Nations Programme on Drug 
Abuse Control has continued to support the drug treatment centre in 
Chiang Mai and the seven major research projects being undertaken by the 
Drug Dependence Research Centre of the Institute of Health Research, 
Chulalongkorn University, Bangkok. During the year, the Institute of 
Health Research was designated as a WHO Collaborating Centre for 
Research and Training in Drug Dependence. 

Funds from the WHO regular budget supported national participation in a 
study tour of neighbouring countries having activities in drug control 
dependence and in the WHO Training Course held in Hong Kong on the 
Treatment and Rehabilitation of Drug Dependent Persons. 

The second in a series of national workshops on Drug Dependence, 
Treatment and Rehabilitation was also supported by WHO. This meeting 
developed a medium-term national training plan for physicians and 
other workers concerned with the detection, control and treatment of 
drug abuse. 

Thailand agreed to be one of those countries to be studied by WHO to 
provide a detailed evaluation of the national response to the United 
Nations Convention on Psychotropic Substances. Finland and Madagascar 
also participated in this study,and the information, after it is 
analysed, will provide a substantial basis for WHO'S submissions to the 
United Nations Commission on Narcotic Drugs. 

From this region, India, Sri Lanka and Thailand were contributors to the 
WHO International Review of Preventive Measures, Policies and Programmes 
on the Prevention of Alcohol-related Problems. This detailed compilation 
of country experiences was referred to in the report of the Director- 
General to the Thirty-second World Health Assembly, which urged Member 
States to deal with the prevention and control of these problems. 
Although no individual country projects or inter-country initiatives 
have resulted so far, the Regional Advisory Group on Mental Health and 
some national bodies and voluntary agencies are already seeking WO's 
technical assistance in the collection of information and the develop- 
ment of appropriate collaborative programmes, mainly of a preventive 
and educational nature. 
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1.12 Drug Policies and Management 

WHO has been assisting the countries of the Regioninevolving pharmaceu- 
tical supply systems to provide essential drugs of assured quality for 
the primary health care programme. Most countries have identified the 
essential drugs required for PHC and for higher levels of health care. 

In Bangladesh, a WHO consultant advised the Central Medical Stores on 
the manufacture of seven essential drugs. Further assistance is being 
planned through donor agenciesto increase the capacityof the country to 
manufacture all the31essential drugs requiredfor primary health care. 

In Burma, a master plan was prepared to provide assistance to the Burma 
Pharmaceutical Industry in producing the essential drugs required. 

WHO and UNDP collaborated with Indonesia in the development of a compre- 
hensive programme covering various aspects of the pharmaceutical supply 
system. Pre-feasibility reports were prepared for starting a new unit 
for the production of essential drugs, improvement in quality assurance, 
updating of drug legislation, improvement in the storage and distribu- 
tion system, and the expansion of BIOPHARMA. In addition, WHO provided 
assistance in improving and expanding the production facilities at the 
government manufacturing units at Manggarrai Factory. 

A meeting of ASEAN countries organized in Jakarta with support from WHO 
highlighted the problems regarding legislation, evaluation and quality 
assurance. A task force has been formed to implement some of the 
recommendations of the meeting. 

In MongoZia, plans are being made to develop a manufacturing unit for 
the production of biologicals such as vaccines and blood products. 
WHO will provide consultants to assist in preparing a techno-economic 
feasibility report. 

Assistance from UNDP and UNIDO is being provided to Nepal for improving 
the capacity for the production of essential drugs by the Royal DrugsCo. 
and for strengthening quality control, storage, distribution and drug 
utilization under the umbrella of the primary health care programme. 

In S r i  Lanka, based on the pre-feasibility study of the State Pharmaceu- 
tical Corporation, Colombo, made by WHO, plans are under way to set up a 
unit for the manufacture of essential drugs. 

The supply of essential drugs,including vaccines, is of great importance 
to the PHC programme. A global meeting to define the role of WHO in 
pharmaceuticals is scheduled to take place in the Regional Office in the 
last quarter of 1980. 

2. DISEASE PREVENTION AND CONTROL - 
COMMUNICABLE DISEASES 

Despite the efforts being made to control them, connnunicable diseases 
persist as the Region's number one public health concern. One of the 




